NHCA Greets New Director of OSHA:
Suggests Strengthening OSHA Noise Policy

March 2, 1994

Mr. Joseph Dear

Assistant Secretary of Labor for
Occupational Safety and Health

U.S. Department of Labor

Washington, DC 20210

Dear Mr. Dear:

Please accept our congratulations
onyourappointmentas Assistant Sec-
retary of Labor for Occupational Safety
and Health. The members of our orga-
nization, the National Hearing Con-
servation Association (NHCA), are
well aware that yours is a vitally im-
portant and difficult job, and we wish
you much success in your endeavors.

The NHCA js anational organiza-
tion consisting of over 550 members,
who serve millions of noise-exposed
workers. NHCA’s mission is to facili-
tate the prevention of noise-induced
hearing loss by encouraging educa-
tion, information exchange, and the
developmentof standardsin noiseand
hearing conservation, and also by ad-
vancing the quality of services and
practices among hearing conservation
professionals.

About a decade ago OSHA pro-
mulgated an amendment to its noise
standard for hearing conservation pro-
grams. We believe that the noise stan-
dard, as amended, has helped to con-
serve the hearing of a great many
American workers. Time and experi-
ence, however, havetaught us that the
noise standard can and should be im-
proved in numerous ways. Some of

these improvements can be accom-
plished with minimal effort, while
others may take longer and require
more background work.

For more than a decade, Euro-
pean, Canadian, and other foreign
governments have continued to up-
date and improve their noise stan-
dards, whereas OSHA has maintained
the status quo. The result is that the
U.S. is no longer leading the way in
this area, and that OSHA’s noise stan-
dard would benefit from an update.

It is our opinjon that there are
three approaches to improving the
noise standard:

POLICIES

The first step could be accom-
plished quickly, with a minimum of
effort on the part of the agency, and
withsomevery tangiblebenefits. This
approach would be to rescind /revise
certain directives regarding OSHA
policies.

First, OSHA should re-emphasize
its commitment to engineering noise
control. Engineering control has been
the preferred method of controlling
the hazard in most OSHA standards,
and the noise standard is no excep-
tion, A compliance memorandum, is-
sued in 1983, however, reversed that
commitment, without benefit of pub-
lic notice and comment.

CPL 2-2.35 directs OSHA compli-
ance officers not to cite for lack of
feasible engineering controls until
workers’ time-weighted average ex-
posure levels (TWA) exceed 100

dB(A), so long as the company has an
“effective hearing conservation pro-
gram.” Evenin TWAs over 100 dB(A),
compliance officers are to use their
discretion. Adding to the problem is
the fact that OSHA has never formally
defined an “effective hearing conser-
vation program.”

CPL 2-2.35 should be withdrawn
immediately. Most hearing protectors,
as they are worn in the field, do not
providesufficientattenuation tobring
workers’ exposures from 100 dB(A) to
safenoiselevels. This means that many
thousands of workers are being ex-
posed to hazardous levels of noise,
with a greatly increased likelihood of
developing noise-induced hearing
loss.

We realize that compliance offic-
ers may lack sufficientinformation on
feasible engineering control because
noise control has not been an agency
priority for many years. There are
resources available nowadays, how-
ever, through a variety of professional
organizations, universities, and indi-
vidual consultants, and we would be
happy to assist you in locating these
resources.

Another improvement that could
be accomplished simply by a change
in compliance policy would beto with-
draw the current directive on the
recordability of occupational hearing
loss on the OSHA 200 log, and to
replace it with one that is more scien-
tifically justifiable and more protec-
tive. The current policy is to require
employers to record work-related
threshold shifts in hearing only after
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they have reached an average level of
25 dB or more at 2000, 3000, and 4000
Hz. NHCA, as part of a coalition of
professional organizations, has writ-
ten to OSHA in the past, stating
that this policy is dangerously
underprotective and not technically
well-founded. The existing policy
should be substituted by a require-
ment to record a confirmed standard
threshold shift (S5TS). Several state-
run OSHA programs currently fol-
low this practice.

HEARING CONSERVATION
AMENDMENT

The second approach could also
be accomplished fairly easily, and that
would be to strengthen and improve
the hearing conservation amendment
through the rule-making process. By
confining its proposals to specific pro-
visions of the hearing conservation
amendment, OSHA could keep the
rule-making relatively simple. Cer-
tain changes were made to theamend-
ment between 1981 and 1983 which
have not been beneficial. Other provi-
sions have become outmoded and
need tobeupdated. Still other changes
need to be made on the basis of more
than a decade of experience in com-
plying with the amendment. Most of
these changes arenot particularly con-
troversial and would greatly improve
the effectiveness with which hearing
conservation programsare conducted.
We would be happy to provide you
with a list of the changes that we
would recommend.
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NOISE STANDARD

A third important area includes
the standard’s permissible exposure
limit (PEL) and exchange rate, the
relationship in decibels between the
allowable exposure level and dura-
tion. Research on the effects of noise
on hearing, as well as precedent
throughout the world, supports the
adoption of a PEL and exchange rate
that are more protective than the ones
OSHA promulgated in 1969. We
would encourage OSHA to reexam-
ine these issues.

In order to discuss these issues
with you and to provide you with
further information, I would like to
request a meeting with you at your
earliest convenience. Please be kind
enoughtoask yoursecretary tosched-
ulean appointment by contacting our
Executive Director, Michele Johnson
at (515) 243-1558 (voice) or (515) 243-
2049 (fax).

Again, you have our support and
bestwishesin yourendeavorstomake
the workplace safe and healthy for
American workers.

Sincerely yours,

Susan Cooper Megerson
President

cc: Richard H. Lyon, President

Acoustical Society of America

Mansfield Smith, President
American Academy of Oto-
laryngology-Iead & Neck
Surgery

Annette Haag, President
American Association of
Occupational Health Nurses

Elizabeth Gresch, President
American College of Occupa-
tional & Environmental
Medicine

Harry J. Ettinger, President
American Industrial Hygiene
Association

Jeri A. Logemann, President
American Speech-l1earing-
Language Association

Barbara Panhorst, Chair
Council for Accreditation in
Occupational Hearing Conser-
vation

Robert J. Bernhard, President
Institute of Noise Control
Engineering

Cari Sherris, President
Military Audiology Association





